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MEMO TO : Mayor, Council & Park Board Commissioners 
   
FROM : Paul Mochrie – Deputy City Manager, City of Vancouver 

Malcolm Bromley - General Manager, Vancouver Board of Parks & Recreation 
   
SUBJECT : Japanese Beetle Incursion - Treatment Update 
   

 
Dear Mayor, Councillors, & Commissioners, 
 
The City & Park Board have received orders from the Canadian Food Inspection Agency (CFIA) 
regarding treatment for an incursion of Japanese Beetles.  This memo provides some 
background information on this high risk invasive pest and outlines the required treatment and 
containment actions. 
 
Background 
The Japanese Beetle (Popilia japonica) is an invasive plant pest that was first introduced to 
North America from Japan in 1916.  They were discovered for the first time in BC as part of 
routine surveillance in 2017.  This invasive pest is considered high risk for impact to the 
horticulture and food production industries.  The larvae feed on roots of turf grass and other 
plants.  Adults are heavy feeders attacking flowers, foliage, and fruit of more than 250 plant 
species including roses, blueberries, and grapevines.  The discovery of this insect in the False 
Creek area led to the creation of a multi-agency working group dedicated to the eradication of 
the Japanese beetle from Vancouver.  This group, which includes the CFIA, BC Ministry of 
Agriculture, Invasive Species Council of BC, BC Landscape & Nursery Association, and the City 
of Vancouver & Park Board, concluded that eradication would take several years to achieve. 
 
In 2018, the CFIA issued orders to the City & Park Board to treat all turf on public lands (parks, 
boulevards, etc.) within 200 metres of every beetle trap catch from 2017.  Nearly 31 hectares of 
public lands were treated in June and September 2018.  The CFIA had also put into place a 
regulated area of movement control for soils and plant matter.  This area was bounded by 
Burrard Street, West 12th Avenue, Clark Drive, and Burrard Inlet.  A total of 8,276 beetles were 
captured last year in 98 traps with 94% of the beetles coming from David Lam Park. 
 
2019 Updates & Actions  
In early 2019, based on the survey results from the previous year, the CFIA issued an updated 
regulated area of movement control for soils and plant matter.  The regulated area now includes 
downtown Vancouver, the West End, Stanley Park, and False Creek, and extends east to Clark 
Drive, south to 12th Avenue, and west to Burrard Street including Kits Point (see attached 
regulated area map).  Restricting movement of soil/plants from this zone to outside of the area 
is intended to control the physical transportation of both larvae and adult beetles.  The multiple 
City and Park Board departments impacted by this movement restriction, including Streets, 
Sewers, Urban Forestry, Park Horticulture, and Sanitation, have been working together to 










